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3.

the City of Henderson has now placed distance and way-finding signage on over
50% of their local trails.

In partnership with the SNHD Information Technology Department, and using
funding from the Community Transformation Grant, CDPP staff developed a new
mobile application (app) that was completed in September. The Neon to Nature
mobile app allows users to access the Neon to Nature database from their mobile
phone and provides information on over 600 miles of local trails including location,
maps, photographs, amenities, distance, and degree of difficulty. The Neon to
Nature mobile app is available for free download for both android and iPhones.

Injury Prevention Program (IPP):

A. The annual Nevada Coalition for Suicide Prevention Walk in Memory, Walk for

Hope community suicide prevention awareness event was held statewide on
Saturday September 13, 2014. There were 12 communities participating this year.
IPP staff participated on the planning committee for the Las Vegas walk and
coordinated ambulance coverage from AMR for the event. The number of
participants in Las Vegas was 990, the highest ever. Over $12,000 in donations
were collected at the Las Vegas walk which was also a record.

Il. OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES & TRAUMA SYSTEM (OEMSTS)

1.

August Meetings:
A. Drug/Device/Protocol (DDP) Committee

The DDP Committee assists the OEMSTS, the Medical Advisory Board (MAB),
and the QI Directors Committee in researching, developing, and editing new and
existing protocols. Members include volunteer representatives from permitted
agencies, receiving hospitals, and individuals involved with the training of EMS
professionals.

After a lengthy discussion about the efficacy of therapeutic hypothermia, the
Committee agreed to continue to research all components of cardiac resuscitation,
including therapeutic hypothermia, for one year.

Medical Advisory Board (MAB)

The primary mission of the MAB is to support the Health Officer’s role to ensure
quality patient care within the EMS system by making recommendations and
assisting in the ongoing design, operation, and evaluation of the EMS system from
initial patient access to definitive patient care. The members include: 1) One
medical director of each firefighting/franchised agency; 2) One operational director
of each firefighting/franchised agency; 3) Chairman of the Regional Trauma
Advisory Board; and 4) An employee of the District whose duties relate to the
administration and enforcement of EMS Regulations as an ex-officio member.

It was reported that Michelle Nath, EMSTS Program/Project Coordinator, was
honored by the Safe Community Partnership/Vulnerable Road Users Project for
her active involvement with the Pedestrian Safety Task Force.

Reports were given from the Education and Drug/Device/Protocol Committees.
Board members were advised that nominations will be accepted in January for a
new MAB Chair and Vice-chair.
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and processing. We continue to assist in the electronic health record (EHR)
implementation planning process.

lll. OFFICE OF PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS (OPHP)

1. Planning and Preparedness:
A. Staff attended the BioWatch National Workshop in Leesburg, VA.

B. SNHD identified two staff members to work with the Southern Nevada
Counterterrorism Center. Each staff member spends one day a week at the
Southern Nevada Counter Terrorism Center location.

C. OPHP staff is assisting the District and the healthcare community to increase the
local capability to effectively receive and treat a patient with Ebola Virus Disease.

D. OPHP held a Closed Point of Dispensing Seminar on October 8 to introduce
business and community leaders to assist the District in providing medical
countermeasures to their staff and families during an emergency. Twenty
representatives from the resort/casino, hospital, volunteer and faith-based
organizations attended.

E. The monthly Incident Command Team, Directors, Managers, and Supervisors call-
down was not performed this month.

F. OPHP staff continues to participate in the monthly Southern Nevada Healthcare
Preparedness Coalition, Homeland Security Urban Area Security Initiative, Local
Emergency Preparedness Committee, Southern Nevada Adult Mental Health
Coalition, and individual hospital emergency management committee meetings.

2. PHP Training And PH Workforce Development:

A. OPHP Education and Training: OPHP Training Officer continues teaching CPR
on the first Monday and last Friday of every month at the health district. She
participated in one community outreach event this month at the Hard Rock Hotel
Expo.

B. OPHP Nurse Activities: OPHP Nurse conducted Bloodborne Pathogens classes
for SNPHL employees on 10/10 and 10/25; conducted employee flu clinics with
MRC assistance for 195 employees, vaccinating 260 out of 468 employees; and
performed 15 respirator fit tests.

3. Grants and Administration: OPHP has received all the subgrants from the Nevada
State Division of Public & Behavioral Health for the BP3 budget year. SNHD has
received one of the carry-forward grants for the Information Sharing work to be
conducted at the Fusion Center. OPHP anticipates that the remaining carry-forward
funds should be administered in November.

4. Medical Reserve Corps of Southern Nevada (MRC of SO NV):

A. Members of the MRC vaccination team assisted in administering flu vaccine to
SNHD employees and City of North Las Vegas employees.

B. MRC volunteers continue to support the Southern Nevada Health District on a
monthly basis by checking records of clients in the Immunization Department and
providing information to Vital Record and Health Card clients.

C. Volunteers provided first aid support at the following events: 6" Annual Rose
Regatta Dragon Boat Races; Nature Conservancy clean up/planting at the Clark
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E.

County Wetlands Park; Get Outdoors Nevada Day at Craig Ranch Park; and
Family, Fur & Fun Festival. Volunteers provided blood pressure checks at the Fall
Into Health Fair and BMI data collection at the American Heart Association
Teaching Gardens Program.

Program Coordinator presented MRC to graduating Roseman nursing students;
attended the groundbreaking of the new Volunteers in Medicine location; and
reported MRC flood response at the State Citizen Corps Council meeting.

Statistics for October 2014: 25 volunteers provided 131 hours of service to the
health district and our community with an economic impact of $2,978.

IV. SOUTHERN NEVADA PUBLIC HEALTH LABORATORY (SNPHL)

Clinical Testing: SNPHL continues to support the SNHD Nursing Division with
Sexually Transmitted Disease (STD) testing. SNHD STD department and SNPHL
cooperatively participate in the CDC Gonococcal Isolate Surveillance Project (GISP).
SNPHL performs N. gonorrhoeae culture and submits isolates to CDC and Nursing
provides the client information required by the project.

1.

4.

5.

Courier service: Clinical samples for laboratory testing are transported by SNPHL
courier from SNHD Health Centers or Southern Nevada hospital or commercial
laboratories.

Epidemiological Testing and Consultation:

A,

C.

SNPHL continues to support the disease investigation activities of the SNHD OOE
and Nursing Division.

SNPHL continues to participate in the SNHD Outbreak Investigation Committee
and Foodborne lliness Taskforce.

SNPHL continues to report results of PEWSS testing to the CDC National
Respiratory and Enteric Virus Surveillance System (NREVSS).

State Branch Public Health Laboratory Testing:

A.

SNPHL continues to perform reportable disease isolate testing and confirmation.
Isolates submitted by local laboratories are serotyped or confirmed; stored on-site;
and results reported and/or samples submitted to CDC through various national
programs including Public Health Laboratory Information System (PHLIS), National
Antimicrobial Resistance Monitoring System (NARMS), and Influenza Surveillance.

SNPHL continues to perform CDC Laboratory Response Network (LRN) testing for
biological agents on clinical and unknown environmental samples.

SNPHL continues to perform Pulsed Field Gel Electrophoresis (PFGE) testing of
Salmonella, Shigella, and Shiga toxin producing E. coli (STEC) isolates submitted
by local clinical laboratories. SNPHL reports the PFGE data to the CDC PulseNet
program and to the SNHD OOE.

All-Hazards Preparedness:

A.

SNPHL continues to participate with SNHD OPHP, local First Responders and
sentinel laboratories to ensure support for response to possible biological or
chemical agents.

SNPHL staff continues to receive training on LRN protocols for biological agent
confirmation.
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i DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Public Health Service

e Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention (CDC)
Atlanta GA 30333

September 15, 2014

Southern Nevada Public Health Laboratory
700 Desert Lane
Las Vegas, NV 89106

Dear Ms. Patricia Armour,

On behalf of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), we want to thank your laboratory for
participation in the U.S. national influenza virologic surveillance system throughout the 2013-2014 influenza
season! Participation across the country was excellent this season. The US public health laboratories (PHL)
submitted over 2,900 virologic surveillance specimens for further characterization. The specimens submitted
to CDC were used to inform WHOQ's vaccine recommendations for 2014-2015 influenza season. The
recommendation for the 2014-15 influenza vaccine will be the same antigenic composition as those used in
2013-14. The trivalent vaccines should contain an A/California/7/2009-like (2009 H1N1) virus, an
A/Texas/S50/2012-like (H3N2) virus, and a B/Massachusetts/2/2012-like (B/Yamagata lineage) virus and in
addition the quadrivalent vaccines should contain a B/Brishane/60/2008-like (B/Victoria lineage) virus (1). For
more information about the 2013-14 influenza season please see the CDC MMWR published on the influenza
season at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml|/mm6322a2.htm?s cid=mm6322a2 w.

We greatly appreciate your laboratory’s support and contributions to the national surveillance system. These
contributions are essential and greatly appreciated. To thank you, CDC is pleased to present your laboratory
with the enclosed certificate of appreciation for all of your laboratory’s contributions this season. Many thanks
to your laboratory!

Sincerely,

A P &

Nancy Cox






